
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
July 9th, 2012
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Lance Stahley, for Jay Vorisek,Town Engineer



Residents & Visitors:
Kevin Martin
E. McCut & D. McCut
Kristy Lombardo
Christopher Lombardo
M. Davidson
Residents Forum
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer opened the meeting with comments about the passing of Ed Perry, on May 24th, 2012.  Mr. Perry was a Past President of the Town, and served on the Meridian Hills Town Council for 37 years.     Mr. Perry had a great love of the Town and continued to express his interest on issues long after he left the council.   The Town was very fortunate to have Mr. Perry’s dedication over the years.   
The Residential Forum followed and Resident Kristy Lombardo introduced two Boy Scouts, Christopher Lombardo and M. Davidson, who were working on a Citizenship Merit Badge.   President Freihofer welcomed them and thanked them for their interest in the Town.
Resident Kevin Martin expressed his interest in moving forward with the DPW drainage projects on Pennsylvania St.   More discussion would follow in the meeting.
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved as amended the Council Meeting Minutes for May 14th and Special Meeting Minutes for May 23rd and May 24th. 
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He reported three day time residential burglaries around 75th and Pennsylvania St.   Marshall Russo encouraged residents to report any suspicious activity.     Councilor Frey asked if IMPD detective resources could be provided.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor brought up the discussion of replacing the Town Police car in next years budget.    Marshall Russo had inquired on what vehicles were available on the State’s purchasing agreement, as the Ford Crown Victoria is no longer in production.  The choices are a Chevrolet Tahoe or a Dodge Charger.   Marshall Russo expressed a preference for the Tahoe.    Clerk-Treasurer Taylor suggested ordering the vehicle in November and that it would be funded in the 2013 Town Budget.
Councilor O’Brien suggested that the Town look into purchasing a portable radar speed signs.   With a feedback to drivers, Councilor O’Brien suggested that drivers might become more aware of their speed and slow down.   Marshall Russo expressed his concerns of having a portable trailer because of no place to store the trailer.   Engineer Stahley could have storage availability.   Discussion followed about radar speed signs that operate with solar power that could be permanently placed in key locations.   
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Jay Vorisek reported the following :
1. 2012 Sign Replacement Project was completed by Morphey Construction.
2. Pennsylvania – Penridge Drainage – Project won’t move forward until City approves.   City Councilor Will Gooden wanted consideration of all alternatives so that the decision isn’t rushed.   Lori Mizer, DPW Director, will list studied alternatives and report back by the coming weeks.  Meeting with City Councilor and City’s consultant will take the project back to the Council. 
3. Delay of Pennsylvania – Penridge Drainage project will impact the Pennsylvania resurfacing.     Resident Kevin Martin reached out to gather information from neighbors to express feedback.     Kevin asked if the the 2 projects should be merged into one.  Councilor O’Brien stated that the projects were independent.  President Freihofer stated that the Resurfacing won’t occur ahead of the Drainage Project.
President Freihofer stated that the drainage discussion has been held over the past 6 years.   Twelve effected residents have supported the project and the City/DPW is willing to spend money to complete the project.  Town Council has held 3-4 meetings this year and although the Town loses some control to DPW and the City,   the desire is to move forward with the project.   Due to the actions of a few, the status of the project is currently on hold.
The four options for Pennsylvania resurfacing is to 1) leave as is,  2) widen street, 3) Add Bike lanes to 18 ft wide street, 4) Separate Sidewalk.    City is going back to collect more information.   Councilor O’Brien wants the Town to be a part of the conversation.   Resident Kevin Martin inquired about parking issues along Pennsylvania and asking neighbors to be informed to gain consensus. 
4. 75th – Central Drainage – DPW put project out to Citizen’s for work on west side of Central.   DPW meeting with neighbors to address clearing issues.
5.   Woodmont – IHC    DPW project manager is looking into problem of water from IHC.
Town and Crossroad Engineer haven’t been brought into the discussion.  Further discussion likely
5. Bike Lanes on 75th and widening of 71st street.
Councilor O’Brien had a meeting with Dr. Matthew Miller, Head of Park Tudor, presenting the City’s recommended plans to eliminate the right lane on College from 71st Street northbound, create an activity path on the east side of college from 71st Street to 75th Street and to modify turn lanes on College from 71st street north.  The plans extended the turn lanes to 120 ft, allowing for 6 cars.   All City Engineers that did the traffic study agreed that the changes would help traffic calming and make the area safer for pedestrians and bikers.   President Freihofer stated that Dr. Miller expressed concerns over the narrowing of the turn lane.   The City will decide the next steps.
Marshall Russo expressed concerns about the safety of  bike lanes on 75th Street.   Councilor O’Brien explained that “sharrows” would be painted to identify the lanes but 75th would not be widened.   He also expressed his support for the Activity Path on the east side of College, as the Sherwood Forest residents have always needed a safer way to walk along the east side of College to get to Marott Park. 
Councilor Frey stated that residents along 71st Street should know about the widening of the street for bike and activity paths. 
Engineer Stahley stated that these projects are to be completed this year and will get updates to communicate to the Council.   Not action is required by the Town.
6. Resurfacing projects for 2012. 
Engineer Stahley agreed to update the 15 year Roadwork plan that was submitted in 2010.      73rd St / 71st St. resurfacing will be studied  and 6800 Pennsylvania Street drainage issue on the eastside of the street (Arden side) will become critical.    
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley presented Resolution MH 2012-1.   A resolution of the Town council of the Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana Establishing policies concerning nepotism and contracting with relative of elected officials.  Upon further discussion the resolution was unanimously approved.  Effective date of resolution was July 1, 2012.
Attorney Beesley also submitted the revised Town of Meridian Hills Municipal Code to reflect the changes in Town Committees and changes in the regular Council Meeting Agenda.
Attorney Beesley distributed a flyer that outlined Economic Improvement Districts.  President Freihofer stated that the Town does have the ability to tax, and that an economic improvement project could create a need for assessments on property taxes for a resident driven project. 
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor distributed the 2012-2013 Budget Calendar and commented on the deadline of November 1st for adopting the 2013 Budget.   He also distributed Budget comparisons from 2002 through 2012.   Discussion on the budget will occur at the September Council Meeting and in Special Council meetings to be held in October.  Councilors and professional service providers should submit any proposed changes or projects to be included in the 2013 Budget. 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor stated the Town Police Car will replaced in 2013.   
Clerk-Treasure Taylor reported that President Freihofer and Town Arborist, Jud Scott will be conducting a Town Tree Tour to identify trees and shrubs that will need trimming and potential removal.   The Town Tree tour is a part of the prioritizing of tree maintenance and creating a priority list to address needs within the Town.
Old Business
Engineer Stahley submitted the list of 2012 Road Work projects.    Crossroad Engineers had estimated the cost to be $64,410.    Engineer Stahley expects bids to be received within 20 days and upon approval start the work in August.   
Councilor O’Brien asked about getting a list of the specific locations.    Motion for the 2012 roadwork was made and unanimously approved not to exceed $65,000.  
 New Business
Marshall Russo will look into the pricing for the replacement of the Town Police Car.   He also will look at Radar Speed Signs.
Tree work will be outlined after the Town Tree tour.   
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
No meetings held since the May council meeting.
75th Anniversary Celebration Committee
Councilor O’Brien reported that the 75th Anniversary Picnic will be held on Saturday August 18th between 11-2pm at Park Tudor School.
Councilor O’Brien mentioned that there will be Antique Cars, Food Vendors, Music,  Emergency Vehicles and activities for children.   He mentioned that there will be a time capsule and the presentation of an historical marker.   
Councilor O’Brien stated that invitations will be sent out and everyone is welcome to attend.   He made special thanks to Park Tudor for making the space available.  
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for June for $25,886.12 and July for $29,579.42
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted June 11, 2012
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  5/31/12-  6/13/12 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll (police clothing allowances- 6/15/12)
	$2,250.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 6/14/12- 6/27/12 (estimated) (incl. councilors)
	6,700.00 

	2387
	AT&T (estimated)
	
	
	
	77.41 

	2388
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	335.75 

	2389
	IPL (estimated)
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2390
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12365)
	
	8,054.34 

	2391
	Bingham, McHale (retainer-June)
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2392
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	1,281.00 

	2393
	INDY Towing Service (Inv. 388348)
	
	
	72.00 

	2394
	Mike Russo (reimburse police car washes @ Mike's Express)
	600.00 

	2395
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	15.06 

	2396
	Information Services Agency (IMPD access)
	
	34.89 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$25,886.12 
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	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted July 9, 2012
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  6/28/12-  7/11/12 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 7/12/12- 7/25/12 (estimated) 
	
	4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 7/26/12- 8/8/12 (estimated) 
	
	4,900.00 

	2397
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	
	98.74 

	2398
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	467.10 

	2399
	IPL (estimated)
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2400
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12448)
	
	2,214.48 

	2401
	Bingham, McHale (retainer-July)
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2402
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	387.00 

	2403
	Tom Wood Ford (#302971)
	
	
	494.54 

	2404
	Redding-Troy Insurance (auto/umbrella/ general liability)
	9,617.00 

	2405
	Information Services Agency (IMPD access)
	
	34.89 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$29,579.42 


The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

